## TECHNOLOGY AND THE DIVA

In *Technology and the Diva*, Karen Henson brings together an interdisciplinary group of scholars to explore the neglected subject of opera and technology. Their essays focus on the operatic soprano and her relationships with technology from the heyday of Romanticism in the 1820s and 1830s to the twenty-first century digital age. The authors pay particular attention to the soprano in her larger-than-life form, as the "diva," and they consider how her voice and allure have been created by technologies and media including stagecraft and theatrical lighting, journalism, the telephone, sound recording, and visual media from the painted portrait to the high definition simulcast. In doing so, the authors experiment with new approaches to the female singer, to opera in the modern – and post-modern – eras, and to the often controversial subject of opera's involvement with technology and technological innovation.

KAREN HENSON is Associate Professor at the Frost School of Music, University of Miami. She trained at the University of Oxford and in Paris, and her work has been supported by fellowships and awards from the British Academy, the Stanford Humanities Center, and the Radcliffe Institute for Advanced Study, Harvard University. Henson's research focuses on nineteenthcentury opera, singers and opera performance, and opera and technology. She is the author of *Opera Acts: Singers and Performance in the Late Nineteenth Century* (Cambridge University Press, 2015). She is now working on a book about opera and early sound recording.

> CAMBRIDGE STUDIES IN OPERA Series editor: Arthur Groos, *Cornell University*

Volumes for *Cambridge Studies in Opera* explore the cultural, political and social influences of the genre. As a cultural art form, opera is not produced in a vacuum. Rather, it is influenced, whether directly or in more subtle ways, by its social and political environment. In turn, opera leaves its mark on society and contributes to shaping the cultural climate. Studies to be included in the series will look at these various relationships including the politics and economics of opera, the operatic representation of women or the singers who portrayed them, the history of opera as theatre, and the evolution of the opera house.

Published titles

Opera Buffa in Mozart's Vienna Edited by Mary Hunter and James Webster

German Opera: From the Beginnings to Wagner *John Warrack* 

Johann Strauss and Vienna: Operatta and the Politics of Popular Culture *Camille Crittenden* 

Opera and Drama in Eighteenth-Century London: The King's Theatre, Garrick and the Business of Performance *Ian Woodfield* 

Opera Liberalism, and Antisemitism in Nineteenth-Century France: The Politics of Halévy's *La Juive Diana R. Hallman* 

Three Modes of Perception in Mozart: The Philosophical, Pastoral, and Comic in *Cosi fan tutte* 

Edmund J. Goehring

Landscape and Gender in Italian Opera: The Alpine Virgin from Bellini to Puccini *Emanuele Senici* 

Aesthetics of Opera in the Ancien Régime, 1647–1785 Downing A. Thomas

The Puccini Problem: Opera, Nationalism, and Modernity *Alexandra Wilson* 

Cambridge University Press & Assessment 978-0-521-19806-6 — Technology and the Diva Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age Edited by Karen Henson Frontmatter <u>More Information</u>

iii

The Prima Donna and Opera, 1815–1930 Susan Rutherford

Opera and Society in Italy and France from Monteverdi to Bourdieu Edited by Victoria Johnson, Jane F. Fulcher, and Thomas Ertman

Wagner's Ring Cycle and the Greeks *Daniel H. Foster* 

When Opera Meets Film Marcia J. Citron

Situating Opera: Period, Genre, Reception *Herbert Lindenberger* 

Rossini in Restoration Paris: The Sound of Modern Life *Benjamin Walton* 

Italian Opera in the Age of the American Revolution *Pierpaolo Polzonetti* 

Opera in the Novel from Balzac to Proust *Cormac Newark* 

Opera in the Age of Rousseau: Music, Confrontation, Realism David Charlton

The Sounds of Paris in Verdi's La traviata Emilio Sala

The Rival Sirens: Performance and Identity on Handel's Operatic Stage *Suzanne Aspden* 

Sentimental Opera: Questions of Genre in the Age of Bourgeois Drama *Stefano Castelvecchi* 

Verdi, Opera, Women Susan Rutherford

Rounding Wagner's Mountain: Richard Strauss and Modern German Opera Bryan Gilliam

Opera and Modern Spectatorship in Late Nineteenth-Century Italy *Alessandra Campana* 

Opera Acts: Singers and Performance in the Late Nineteenth Century *Karen Henson* 

Foreign Opera at the London Playhouses: From Mozart to Bellini *Christina Fuhrmann* 

Dance and Drama in French Baroque Opera: A History Rebecca Harris-Warrick

Technology and the Diva: Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age *Karen Henson* 

# Technology and the Diva

Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age

Edited by *Karen Henson* 



Cambridge University Press & Assessment 978-0-521-19806-6 — Technology and the Diva Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age Edited by Karen Henson Frontmatter <u>More Information</u>

### CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY PRESS

University Printing House, Cambridge CB2 8BS, United Kingdom

One Liberty Plaza, 20th Floor, New York, NY 10006, USA

477 Williamstown Road, Port Melbourne, vic 3207, Australia

314-321, 3rd Floor, Plot 3, Splendor Forum, Jasola District Centre, New Delhi - 110025, India

103 Penang Road, #05-06/07, Visioncrest Commercial, Singapore 238467

Cambridge University Press is part of the University of Cambridge.

It furthers the University's mission by disseminating knowledge in the pursuit of education, learning and research at the highest international levels of excellence.

www.cambridge.org

Information on this title: www.cambridge.org/9780521198066

© Cambridge University Press 2016

This publication is in copyright. Subject to statutory exception and to the provisions of relevant collective licensing agreements, no reproduction of any part may take place without the written permission of Cambridge University Press.

First published 2016

A catalogue record for this publication is available from the British Library

Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication data NAMES: Henson, Karen, 1972– editor. TITLE: Technology and the diva / edited by Karen Henson. DESCRIPTION: New York : Cambridge University Press, 2016. | Series: Cambridge studies in opera | Includes bibliographical references and index. IDENTIFIERS: LCCN 2016024322 | ISBN 9780521198066 (hb) SUBJECTS: LCSH: Opera and technology – History. | Sopranos (Singers) CLASSIFICATION: LCC ML1700.T43 2016 | DDC 782.1082 – dc23 LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2016024322

ISBN 978-0-521-19806-6 Hardback

Cambridge University Press has no responsibility for the persistence or accuracy of URLs for external or third-party internet websites referred to in this publication, and does not guarantee that any content on such websites is, or will remain, accurate or appropriate.

for Steven

## CONTENTS

List of Illustrations | page xi List of Musical Examples | xiii Contributors | xiv Acknowledgements | xvii

A Chronology | 1 Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

Introduction: Of Modern Operatic Mythologies and Technologies | 11 Karen Henson

- 1 Mythologies of the Diva in Nineteenth-Century French Theater 24 Isabelle Moindrot
- 2 Coloratura and Technology in the Mid Nineteenth-Century Mad Scene 37 Sean M. Parr
- 3 Photographic Diva: Massenet's Relationship with the Soprano Sibyl Sanderson | 49 Karen Henson
- 4 "Pretending to Be Wicked": Divas, Technology, and the Consumption of Bizet's Carmen | 74 Susan Rutherford
- 5 The Silent Diva: Farrar's Carmen | 89 Melina Esse
- 6 The Domestic Diva: Toward an Operatic History of the Telephone | 104 Lydia Goehr
- 7 The Absent Diva: Notes Toward a Life of Cathy Berberian | 124 Arman Schwartz
- 8 The Televisual Apotheosis of the Diva in István Szabó's Meeting Venus | 136 Heather Hadlock

ix

- x Contents
  - 9 Diva Poses by Anna Netrebko: On the Perception of the Extraordinary in the Twenty-First Century | 150 Clemens Risi

Afterword: Opera, Media, Technicity | 159 Jonathan Sterne

Notes | 165 Bibliography | 201 Index | 218

### ILLUSTRATIONS

- 1.1 Anonymous newspaper caricature of Thérésa, 1873 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | *page* 29
- 1.2 Costume for Virginie Déjazet in the title role of Sardou's Monsieur Garat, 1860 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 30
- 2.1 Engraving of the staging for Dinorah's "Shadow Song," including arclight effect, in Meyerbeer's *Le Pardon de Ploërmel*, 1859 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 44
- 2.2 Christine Nilsson as Ophélie in Thomas' *Hamlet*, 1868 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 48
- 3.1 Massenet's and Sibyl Sanderson's co-signatures (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 50
- 3.2 Massenet's marginal "S"s (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 51
- 3.3 Sanderson in the title role of Massenet's *Esclarmonde*, cabinet card, Benque, 1889 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 58
- 3.4 Sanderson in the title role of Saint-Saëns's *Phryné*, half-tone reproduction in Reutlinger's *Nos Jolies Actrices*, 1896 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 58
- 3.5 Sanderson in the title role of Massenet's *Thaïs*, cabinet card, Benque, 1894 (courtesy of the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris) | 59
- 4.1 Édouard Manet, Gitane à la cigarette, 1862 (courtesy of Princeton University Art Museum) | 81
- 4.2 Emma Calvé as Bizet's Carmen, 1907 (courtesy of the Western History Collection, Denver Public Library) | 81
- 4.3 Rosa Ponselle as Carmen, 1935 (courtesy of the Metropolitan Opera Archives) 85
- 5.1 Cecil B. DeMille, dir., *Carmen* (1915), Carmen's (Geraldine Farrar's) face is softly framed in an iris shot | 92
- 5.2 Exhibition of DeMille's *Carmen* in three American cities, 1915 97
- 5.3 "Staging" of singers and musicians in a Rothapfel film screening, Regent Theater, New York, 1913 | 99
- 5.4 *Carmen*, Carmen (Farrar) leaps onto the table during the scene at Lillas Pastia's tavern | 101
- 5.5 *Carmen*, swarming flies and marks of filmic degradation in the death scene | 102

xi

## xii Illustrations

- 7.1 Cathy Berberian in a barnacle-encrusted evening gown, 1968 (© Alix Jeffry, courtesy of the Harvard Theatre Collection, Houghton Library, Harvard University) | 128
- 8.1 István Szabó, dir., Meeting Venus (1991), prima donna Karin Anderson (Glenn Close) as a double of the conductor Zoltán Szanto (Niels Arestrup) (© WBTD Receivables Trust and Warner Brothers Television Distribution, Inc.) | 141
- 8.2 *Meeting Venus*, the middle part of the performance as seen through the eyes of the television cameras (© WBTD Receivables Trust and Warner Brothers Television Distribution, Inc.) | 145
- 8.3 *Meeting Venus*, Szabó frames and lights Karin's (Close's) face according to the sublime aesthetic of a dematerialized performance (© WBTD Receivables Trust and Warner Brothers Television Distribution, Inc.) | 148
- 9.1 Anna Netrebko in the title role of Verdi's *La traviata*, Salzburg Festival, 2005 (© Unitel and Deutsche Grammophon GmbH) | 152

MUSICAL EXAMPLES

- 2.1 Meyerbeer, L'Étoile du Nord, Act III Finale, Catherine's trio with the flutes | 41
- 2.2 Meyerbeer, *Le Pardon de Ploërmel*, Act II, Dinorah's "Ombre légère," vocal echoes | 45
- 3.1 Massenet, Manon, melodic alternatives originally composed for Sibyl Sanderson: Manon's "Je suis encore tout étourdie" (Act I) and "Je marche sur tous les chemins" (Act III) | 53
- 3.2 Massenet, *Esclarmonde*, Act II love duet 62
- 3.3 Massenet, Esclarmonde, Act I, Esclarmonde's spell 63
- 3.4 Massenet, Thaïs, Act I, Vision "Les Amours d'Aphrodite" 64
- 3.5 Massenet, *Thaïs*, Act III, "L'Apparition de Thaïs" 66
- 5.1 Rothapfel and Riesenfeld, special score for DeMille's *Carmen*, shift from the Habanera to music from Carmen and Don José's duet in Act II | 101
- 7.1 Berberian, *Stripsody*, from "Sempre libera" to the weather forecast (© C. F. Peters Corporation. Used by permission. All rights reserved) | 130

xiii

CONTRIBUTORS

Hannah Clancy received an MA in historical musicology from Columbia University. She is currently studying at New York University's School of Law.

**Melina Esse** is Associate Professor of Musicology at the Eastman School of Music. She is a scholar of opera in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries and has published widely – on voice and technological mediation, opera and film, and gender and the emotive body. Esse is working on a book, *Saffo's Lyre: Improvising Italy's Past in Nineteenth-Century Opera* (forthcoming), which shows how discourses of spontaneity, particularly those associated with the female poetic improviser, were used to carve out a new authority for opera composers just as improvisation itself was falling into decline. She is the recipient of an Einstein Award from the American Musicological Society.

**Lydia Goehr** is Professor of Philosophy at Columbia University. She is the author of *The Imaginary Museum of Musical Works: An Essay in the Philosophy of Music* (1992); *The Quest for Voice: Music, Politics, and the Limits of Philosophy* (1998); *Elective Affinities: Musical Essays on the History of Aesthetic Theory* (2008); and co-editor with Daniel Herwitz of *The Don Giovanni Moment: Essays on the Legacy of An Opera* (2006).

**David Gutkin** is a Mellon Fellow in the Society of Fellows in the Humanities at Columbia University. He received his PhD in historical musicology from Columbia University in 2015. His writing has appeared in the *Opera Quarterly*, *Perspectives of New Music, Current Musicology, American Music Review*, and the edited volume Notationen in *kreativen Prozessen*. He is working on a book entitled "Meanwhile, Let's Go Back in Time: New York Avant-Garde Opera and the Historical Imagination, 1968–1994."

**Heather Hadlock** is Associate Professor of Musicology at Stanford University. She is the author of *Mad Loves: Women and Music in Offenbach's "Les Contes d'Hoffmann"* (2000). She has also published articles on French and Italian opera and on gender studies in *Siren Songs: Representations of Gender and Sexuality in Opera; Berlioz: Past, Present, Future; Women's Voices Across Musical Worlds; The Cambridge Companion to Opera Studies; Music's Obedient Daughter: The Opera Libretto from Source to Score;* and *Rethinking Difference in Music Scholarship.* Hadlock directed Stanford's interdepartmental Program in Feminist Studies from 2008 to 2012, and she serves on the editorial board of 19th-Century Music.

xiv

Cambridge University Press & Assessment 978-0-521-19806-6 — Technology and the Diva Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age Edited by Karen Henson Frontmatter <u>More Information</u>

Contributors xv

She is currently working on a book about trouser roles and masculinity in Romantic opera and a book about the aesthetics of "liveness" and materiality in operatic staging.

**Karen Henson** is Associate Professor at the Frost School of Music, University of Miami. She trained at the University of Oxford and in Paris, and her work has been supported by fellowships and awards from the British Academy, the Stanford Humanities Center, and the Radcliffe Institute for Advanced Study, Harvard University. Henson's research focuses on nineteenth-century opera, singers and opera performance, and opera and technology. She is the author of *Opera Acts: Singers and Performance in the Late Nineteenth Century* (Cambridge University Press, 2015). She is now working on a book about opera and early sound recording.

**Isabelle Moindrot** is Professor of Theater Studies at the Université de Paris 8 – Vincennes–Saint-Denis. Her research focuses on contemporary operatic staging, operatic dramaturgy, and the history of theatrical spectacle from the nineteenth to the twenty-first centuries. She is the author of *La Représentation d'Opéra*. *Poétique et Dramaturgie* (1993) and *L'Opéra seria ou le règne des castrats* (1993). She is the editor of *Le Spectaculaire dans les arts de la scène du Romantisme à la Belle Epoque* (2006) and *Victorien Sardou, le théâtre et les arts* (2011); and co-editor, with Sangkyu Shin, of *Transhumanités*. *Fictions, formes et usages de l'humain dans les arts contemporains* (2013) and, with Nathalie Coutelet, *L'altérité en spectacle, 1789–1918* (2015). She is also director of the critical edition of the complete stage works of Victorien Sardou, which will be published by Classiques Garnier.

**Sean M. Parr** is Associate Professor of Musicology at Saint Anselm College, New Hampshire. He completed his PhD in historical musicology at Columbia University, where he also conducted the Collegium Musicum. His research focuses on nineteenth-century French and Italian opera, dance, the operatic voice, and gender. His work has been published in the *Cambridge Opera Journal* and *19th-Century Music*, and he is currently completing a book on the history of the coloratura soprano. In addition to his scholarly pursuits, Parr maintains a career as a lyric tenor.

**Clemens Risi** is Chair of Theater Studies at the Friedrich-Alexander-Universität, Erlangen–Nürnberg. He was previously Assistant Professor (Juniorprofessor) of opera and music theater at the Freie Universität, Berlin, and he has also held visiting professorships at Brown University and the University of Chicago. Risi has published on opera and music theater from the seventeenth century to the present; performance analysis; and rhythm and perception. He is the author of *Auf dem Weg zu einem italienischen Musikdrama* (2004); and co-editor, with Werner Hintze and Robert Sollich, of *Realistisches Musiktheater. Walter Felsenstein: Geschichte, Erben, Gegenpositionen* (2008)

#### xvi Contributors

and, with Heiner Remmert, Robert Sollich, and Matthias Warstat, *Theater als Fest – Fest als Theater. Bayreuth und die moderne Festspielidee* (2010). He is currently completing a book entitled *Opera in Performance.* 

**Susan Rutherford** is Senior Lecturer in Music at the University of Manchester. She is the author of *The Prima Donna and Opera*, 1815–1930 (Cambridge University Press, 2006) and *Verdi, Opera, Women* (Cambridge University Press, 2013). She is also co-editor, with Vivien Gardner, of *The New Woman and her Sisters: Feminism and Theatre*, 1850–1914 (1992). Rutherford has published widely on voice, performance, and nineteenth-century Italian opera. She is the recipient of a Pauline Alderman Award (IAWM) for research on women and music and a "Premio internazionale Giuseppe Verdi" from the Istituto nazionale di studi verdiani.

Arman Schwartz is a Birmingham Research Fellow in the Department of Music, University of Birmingham. Previously, he held postdoctoral fellowships at Columbia University and the University of Pennsylvania. He is the author of *Puccini's Soundscapes: Realism and Modernity in Italian Opera* (2016) and co-editor, with Emanuele Senici, of *Giacomo Puccini and His World* (2016). He also recently edited a special issue of the *Opera Quarterly* ("Opera and the Avant-Garde"). Schwartz is the recipient of a Rome Prize, an AMS-50 Fellowship, and the Jerome Roche Prize of the Royal Musical Association.

**Jonathan Sterne** is Professor and James McGill Chair in Culture and Technology in the Department of Art History and Communication Studies at McGill University. He is the author of *The Audible Past: Cultural Origins of Sound Reproduction* (2003) and *MP3: The Meaning of a Format* (2012), and numerous articles on media, technologies, and the politics of culture. He is also editor of *The Sound Studies Reader* (2012). Sterne's new projects consider instruments and instrumentalities; mail by cruise missile; and the intersections of disability, technology, and perception.

Lucie Vágnerová is a doctoral candidate in historical musicology at Columbia University. She holds a BA in music from the University of Nottingham. Her dissertation explores the political stakes of performance involving technologies that extend the body, including vocal filters, technologies of acousmatic address, gesture controllers, and other wearables.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

It is customary, in the acknowledgements to an edited volume, to begin by thanking the contributors for their timeliness and patience, but I owe an unusually large debt of gratitude to the authors whose work is presented here. The essays in this collection began life as an interdisciplinary conference I co-organized with Gabriela Gomes da Cruz at the Italian Academy for Advanced Studies in America at Columbia University in March 2007, and before that, as a specially organized panel at a national meeting of the American Musicological Society. The papers and exchanges that took place at the two events took time to be transformed into a book, and I am extraordinarily grateful to the authors here for their support and loyalty during the process. I would particularly like to thank Melina Esse, who was part of the project from the start; Lydia Goehr and Heather Hadlock, who provided invaluable support and feedback; and Jonathan Sterne, who welcomed my invitation to venture into the field of opera studies with characteristic enthusiasm and interest.

The original conference would not have been possible without the Italian Academy, who contributed space, time, and resources, including the use of its beautiful theater. I am particularly grateful to the director of the Academy, David Freedberg, and to Allison Jeffrey and Rick Whitaker, who taught Gabriela and me a great deal about how to mount a memorable event. I am equally grateful to the Maison française of Columbia University, which also provided time and resources, and to the Sterling Currier Fund, a generous grant which allowed us to bring in an international roster of speakers. Daniel Callahan served as our graduate student coordinator, and Mary Dunleavy, Beth Greenberg, James Jorden, Wayne Koestenbaum, David Levin, Anne Midgette, Elena Park, and above all Lucy Shelton provided a wonderful evening's entertainment. I am also grateful to Carolyn Abbate, Corbett Bazler, Katherine Bergeron, Gregory W. Bloch, Alessandra Campana, Ulysse Dutoit, and Mary Ann Smart, who were not able to be involved in the book. A version of Katherine Bergeron's paper was published in her *Voice Lessons: French Mélodie in the Belle Epoque* (Oxford University Press, 2010).

As the panel and conference took on a new form, I benefited from the advice of Victoria Cooper and Katharina Brett at Cambridge University Press, and from the support of the valiant and indefatigable Arthur Groos. Fleur Jones and Sarah Starkey guided me through the production process, and Jeanne Roberts was an expert music typesetter. I am grateful to Nicholas Dew and Adelheid Voskuhl, who in different ways helped me understand the history of science and technology (in Heidi's case, during her introductory seminar on the history and philosophy of technology, at Harvard University in

xvii

#### xviii Acknowledgements

Fall 2011); to the students in my seminars at Columbia University in Spring 2013 and the University of Miami in Fall 2014, for feedback on my ideas about opera and technology; to Roger Parker, who supported me in this project as he has done with so many others; to my father Ray Henson, who served as an enthusiastic if occasionally slightly bemused scientific sounding board; and to the book's anonymous reader-reviewers. I am also grateful to my colleagues and successive Chairs of the Department of Musicology at the University of Miami, Melissa de Graaf and David Ake, to Dean Shelton Berg of the Frost School of Music, and to Georgina Prineppi, who worked as a research assistant on the project. This book is dedicated to Steven Rosenberg, who lovingly supported me during the completion of this and a previous book manuscript and who is now involved with me in a third, more personal creation.

Two chapters in the book have previously appeared in print: Chapter 3 appeared in a longer form in my *Opera Acts: Singers and Performance in the Late Nineteenth Century* (Cambridge University Press, 2015); Chapter 7 first appeared in *Opera Quarterly*, 30 (2014), 93–104, and is reproduced here by kind permission of Oxford University Press. All websites were consulted on or before January 1, 2015.

## A Chronology

Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

On February 14, 1876, a few hours after Alexander Graham Bell applied for a patent on the first telephone, Elisha Gray arrived at the patent office with a similar design, narrowly missing his chance at history. A late train or the indulgence of a leisurely breakfast may indeed condemn an inventor to obscurity. Such contingencies are heightened by the at times seemingly arbitrary criteria historians use for reconstructing the past. This is the case with the dubious genre of the chronology, and even more so when technology is the subject. Although there is long and distinguished history of thinking about technology in terms of "firsts," many technological developments resist clear-cut dating (even the Gray-Bell patent debate was far more involved than the story above). A number of recent historians of technology have therefore approached the subject from the perspective of a given technology's historical, conceptual, and practical preconditions. With these reservations and qualifications in mind, we have tried here to produce a chronology of developments relating to sopranos, opera, and media from across the two-hundred-year time period of this book. In a small attempt to pierce the illusion of objectivity that such a chronology conjures, we have worked in some vivid commentary from the historical figures themselves.

- 1803 Limelight, the first form of spotlight used in opera houses, is invented by Henry Drummond in London
- 1816 The Chestnut Street Theater in Philadelphia is one of the first fully gas-lit theaters
- 1822 Nicéphore Niépce permanently fixes the first image from a camera obscura using a technique he calls "heliography," in which the dark and light tones of the image are inverted
- 1831 Giacomo Meyerbeer's first grand opera, Robert le diable, is premiered at the Paris Opéra and makes innovative use of gas lighting in the Act III "Ballet des nonnes" ("Ballet of the Nuns")
- 1837 Limelight is first used at the Theatre Royal, Covent Garden, by the actor and manager William Charles Macready
- 1839 Louis Daguerre announces the invention of the daguerreotype at a joint meeting of the Académie des Sciences and the Académie des Beaux-Arts in Paris. The daguerreotype offers a clearer image than Niépce's heliography, and the required exposure time is shorter
- 1846 Electric arc lamps (or arc lights) are used as spotlights at the Paris Opéra

I

## 2 Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

- 1849 Arclight is used to create a sunrise effect during the premiere of Meyerbeer's *Le Prophète* at the Opéra; the effect will be criticized by Wagner in his treatise *Opera and Drama* (1850–51) as one of grand opera's "effects without causes"
- 1850 The Swedish coloratura Jenny Lind travels to America at the invitation of the impresario P. T. Barnum and begins a record-breaking tour of the country, giving nearly 100 concerts and earning over \$350,000
- 1854 The voice pedagogue Manuel Garcia, brother of the sopranos Maria Malibran and Pauline Viardot, invents the largynoscope, allowing singers to see their own vocal cords for the first time

A. A. E. Disdéri patents the *carte de visite* photograph, photographic portraits the size of a calling card

- 1857 Édouard-Léon Scott de Martinville patents the "phonautograph," a device that produces an "image of sound" on a soot-blackened glass plate
- 1860 Pierre Petit institutes a series of *carte de visite* photographs of celebrities, many of them of singers and actors
- 1876 Alexander Graham Bell patents the first telephone in the US and in Britain Emile Berliner invents the microphone
- 1877 On November 21 Thomas Edison announces the invention of the phonograph.On December 6 he makes the first recording of a human voice on a tinfoil phonograph cylinder
- 1881 Offenbach's Les Contes d'Hoffmann is premiered at the Opéra-Comique in Paris; a setting of three short stories by E. T. A. Hoffmann, it includes a mechanical doll as one of its heroines

Clément Ader's "théâtrophone," a system of transmitting opera and theater by telephone, is first publicly demonstrated in Paris, and allows visitors to listen to performances broadcast from the Opéra and the Comédie-Française. The technology is commercialized in 1890, allowing subscribers (among them the novelist Marcel Proust) to listen from the home. Similar systems are developed in Britain, Belgium, Portugal, Hungary, Sweden, and the US, and will continue to operate until the 1930s

The Savoy Theatre in London installs the first in-house electrical lighting system

- 1882 Wagner's *Parsifal* premieres at the Festspielhaus in Bayreuth with new stage and set-moving technology
- Benjamin Falk takes the first full-stage photograph of a theatrical scene (from A Russian Honeymoon by Eugène Scribe) at the Madison Square Theater in New York. After the performance, the cast poses in imitation of a tableau from the play's second act
- 1887 The Paris Opéra replaces gas burners with electric lights

A Chronology 3

### 1889 The Columbia Phonograph Company is founded by Edward Easton

My intention is to have such a happy combination of photography and electricity that a man can sit in his own parlor, see depicted upon a curtain the forms of the players in an opera upon a distant stage and hear the voices of the singers.

Thomas Edison, New York Times, 1893

- 1894 Guglielmo Marconi begins experimenting with wireless telegraphy. Within a year he will succeed in transmitting messages further than a mile, and he will secure a British patent for his device in 1896
- 1895 While significant experiments in early cinematography by P. J. C. Jannsen, Edward Muybridge, and Jules Marey date back to the 1870s and early 1880s, 1895 marks a pivotal year in terms of the medium's exposure to the public. On December 28, Auguste and Louis Lumière screen short films to thirty-seven people at the Grand Café on the boulevard des Capucines, Paris, including *The Baby's Meal* and *The Arrival of a Train*. Within weeks, audiences number around 2,000 nightly
- 1899 Adolphe Appia writes *Die Musik und die Inszenierung* ("Music and Staging"); the first opera director in the modern sense, he proposes innovations to opera scenery and staging
- 1900 Singers from La Scala begin having portraits taken at Varischi and Artico Company in Milan. The practice continues for two decades
- 1901 Between 1901 and 1903 Lionel Mapleson, the librarian of the Metropolitan Opera in New York, records cylinders of Met performances for private use by family and friends, including recordings of Emma Calvé as Bizet's Carmen and Lillian Nordica as Wagner's Brünnhilde and Isolde
- 1902 Alessandro Moreschi, the so-called "last castrato," is recorded by the Gramophone Company
- 1903 The Gramophone Company records the first complete opera Verdi's *Ernani* using forty single-sided discs

An electrical dimmer lighting system is installed at the Met

- After having been described by Edison and others as having the voice they would most like to be able to record, the Italian coloratura Adelina Patti finally makes a series of recordings for the Gramophone Company at her castle in Wales. Around the same time other sopranos are being recorded and promoted by the early recording industry, but the first big operatic recording star – and the first big recording star in general – will be the tenor Enrico Caruso
- 1907 Alfred Clark, a New York representative of Gramophone, donates twentyfour wax records, including recordings of the sopranos Adelina Patti, Nellie Melba, Emma Calvé, and Marcella Sembrich, to be stored in lead and iron

## 4 Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

containers at the Paris Opéra and accompanied by instructions stipulating that the containers not be opened for one hundred years. In 1912 a further twentyfour records as well as a gramophone, stylus needles, and operation instructions are added

It will soon be possible to distribute grand opera music from transmitters placed on the stage of the Metropolitan Opera House by a Radio Telephone station on the roof to almost any dwelling in Greater New York and vicinity.

Lee de Forest, the self-styled "Father of Radio," in a De Forest Company advertisement, 1907

- 1910 The first radio broadcast is made from the Metropolitan Opera, of excerpts of a performance of Puccini's *Tosca*
- 1917 The Signal Corps Female Telephone Operators Unit is formed. Women were thought to be more courteous on the phone than men and were employed as operators by the US Army for the remainder of World War I
- The American soprano Rosa Ponselle makes her first test recordings for Columbia Records (formerly the Columbia Phonograph Company), accompanied by the pianist Romano Romani. She will go on to be a highly successful recording artist and a popular performer of opera on the radio. Between 1918 and 1922 the Metropolitan Opera Orchestra also records twenty-five sides for Columbia
- Pittsburgh-based station KDKA commences what is likely the first regular, preadvertised radio broadcast. Broadcasts begin in France in February 1922, in Britain in November 1922, and in Germany in October 1923

The progress of modern stagecraft would never have been possible if the designer had not been liberated from the floodlight... the instrument of his salvation has been the development of the "spot" – the focusing lens spotlight.

Lee Simonson, pioneering theatrical designer, Literary Digest, 1924

- 1924 Marian Anderson records spirituals for the Victor Talking Machine Company. This is the first time an African-American opera singer records for a major American record label
- 1925 The first electrically recorded phonograph discs are sold
- 1926Warner Bros. releases Don Juan, the first full-length film with a synchronized<br/>soundtrack, though the dialogue is not recorded but provided in captions
- 1927 Rosa Ponselle makes her first appearance on the radio
- 1929 Fortune Gallo, an Italian-born opera impresario, produces a full-length film of Leoncavallo's *Pagliacci*

Kliegl Brothers Universal Electric Stage Lighting Company introduces the "Fresnel lens" to theatrical production. These lenses were originally developed

Cambridge University Press & Assessment 978-0-521-19806-6 — Technology and the Diva Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age Edited by Karen Henson Frontmatter <u>More Information</u>

A Chronology 5

for lighthouses; their large, scalloped shape is capable of producing beams of varying sizes and intensities and therefore makes them ideal for spotlighting Manfrede von Ardenne and Vladimir Zworykin make the cathode ray tubes that will eventually produce television

- 1931 On Christmas Day the Metropolitan Opera is responsible for the first radio broadcast of a full-length opera, Engelbert Humperdinck's *Hänsel und Gretel* Fitz Pfleumer and the Allgemeine Elektrizitäts-Gesellschaft (or AEG) design and produce the magnetic tape recorder
- 1933 The Met begins regular radio broadcasts of complete operas. The first is of Wagner's *Tristan und Isolde*
- 1936 Friedrich Feher composes *The Robber Symphony*, the first opera composed expressly for cinema
- 1937 Berg's *Lulu* premieres at the Zürich Opera. The opera includes a silent film during the Interlude in Act II

One of the most successful of all [the conductor's Leopold] Stokowski recordings was the Paris version of the *Tannhäuser* Overture and Venusberg Music (VM-78). But it was issued in 1930 and much of the passion and sonority of the Philadelphians' memorable performance was lost by technical processes that were then the last word, but are now vastly improved. Here we get the Stokowski reading in its full panoply of dynamic contrasts and glowing orchestral colors.

Advertisement for the Gramophone Shop, Inc., from the company's "record supplement," 1939

- 1940 Victor, the Publishers' Service Co., Inc., and the National Music Appreciation Committee collaborate on a large-scale project. Twelve operas are recorded on over eighty sides and sold at budget prices through newspapers. The recordings were released without naming the performers and conductors (though it is believed that instrumentalists from the Metropolitan Opera Orchestra were used throughout). The records simply state: "Recorded by World Famous Operatic Artists and Conductors"
- 1948 Columbia Records introduces the 33<sup>1</sup>/<sub>3</sub> rpm microgroove record, or "longplaying record"

ABC telecasts the opening night performance of Verdi's *Otello* at the Metropolitan Opera; 500,000 homes tune in, prompting the Met to telecast opening nights for the following two years

1949 Cetra issues the first commercial 78 rpm record of the soprano Maria Callas. Involving the RAI Orchestra Turin conducted by Arturo Basile, it features "Casta diva" from Bellini's *Norma*, the Liebestod from *Tristan und Isolde*, and "Qui la voce" from Bellini's *I puritani*. Callas will go on to be one of the most prolific and successful recording artists of opera, introducing a new sense of 6 Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

"vocal drama" to recordings and contributing to the revival of interest in bel canto in this period

1950 Offenbach's *Les Contes d'Hoffmann* is adapted for film by Michael Powell and Emeric Pressburger to significant acclaim

Recently I had the belated pleasure of seeing your picture "Tales of Hoffmann." Perhaps you will not mind my writing you a fan letter about it. From my earliest theatre going days I have been a lover of Grand Opera. The physical drawbacks of the average operatic presentation have often bothered me – in fact it is hard for me to remember a production which did not make heavy demands on the imagination. The only satisfactory frame of mind to bring to the theatre was to say to oneself, "Well – you can't have everything." Your production of "Tales of Hoffmann" has proven that you can have everything. For the first time in my life I was treated to Grand Opera where the beauty, power and scope of the music was equally matched by the visual presentation. I thank you for outstanding courage and artistry in bringing to us Grand Opera as it existed until now, only in the minds of those who created it.

Letter from Cecil B. DeMille to Powell and Pressburger, 1950

1951 On Christmas Eve NBC broadcasts one of the first operas written for television, Gian Carlo Menotti's *Amahl and the Night Visitors* 

The Festspielhaus in Bayreuth reopens after World War II with a production of *Parsifal* by one of Wagner's grandsons, Wieland Wagner; with its austere sets, psychological symbolism, and innovative use of lighting, the production is later credited with initiating the phenomenon of *Regieoper*, or "director's opera"

1952 Maria Callas signs a seven-year contract to record exclusively for EMI. A bootleg recording of a performance of *Norma* at Covent Garden, with Callas as Norma and a young Joan Sutherland as Clotilde, is widely circulated illegally

When performing in a studio in front of a microphone it takes a little more time to get into the role but not very much more. In making a record you don't have the sense of projection over a distance as in an opera house. The microphone magnifies all details of a performance, all exaggerations. In the theatre you can get away with a very large, very grand phrase. For the microphone you have to tone it down. It is the same as making a film; your gestures will be seen in close-up, so they cannot be exaggerated as they would be in a theatre.

Maria Callas on making recordings, 1952

- 1955 Luciano Berio and Bruno Maderna found the Studio di Fonologia musicale at Radio Milano. The studio is equipped with nine electronic oscillators; the American soprano and composer Cathy Berberian is referred to as "the tenth oscillator"
- 1956 Philippe Fabre pioneers the technique of electroglottography, the use of electrodes to measure the contact of the vocal cords during voice production

Cambridge University Press & Assessment 978-0-521-19806-6 — Technology and the Diva Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age Edited by Karen Henson Frontmatter <u>More Information</u>

A Chronology 7

- 1958 Callas records an album of mad scenes for EMI, accompanied by Nicola Rescigno and the Philharmonia Orchestra. The album includes scenes from Donizetti's *Anna Bolena*, Bellini's *Il pirata*, and Ambroise Thomas' *Hamlet*. Later in the year EMI releases its first video recording of a musical performance, which is also of Callas: her *Débuts à Paris*
- The first installment of the first (stereo) studio recording of Wagner's *Der Ring des Nibelungen* is released by Decca; it is conducted by Georg Solti, produced by John Culshaw, and features Birgit Nilsson as Brünnhilde, Wolfgang Windgassen as Siegfried, and George London and Hans Hotter as Wotan/the Wanderer. Installments will continue to appear until 1966
- 1960 Joan Sutherland records *The Art of the Prima Donna*, a collection of coloratura arias that is still one of the most popular recordings of opera. In the same year, after she appears in the title role of Handel's *Alcina* at La Fenice, she is hailed as "la Stupenda" ("the Splendid One")
- 1967 Odyssey Records releases *Extended Voices: New Pieces for Chorus and for Voices altered Electronically by Sound Synthesizers and Vocoder*, with Alvin Lucier leading the Brandeis University Chamber Chorus in compositions by himself, Robert Ashley, John Cage, Morton Feldman, Toshi Ichiyanagi, and Pauline Oliveros
- 1969 The funeral of gay icon Judy Garland takes place a day before the Stonewall Riots. Garland's and Harold Arlen's "Over the Rainbow" becomes one of the first gay anthems
- 1973 The Metropolitan Opera broadcasts in stereo FM for the first time
- 1975 Ingmar Bergman's film version of Mozart's *Die Zauberflöte* is produced for TV and subsequently screened in movie theaters
- French director Patrice Chéreau stages Wagner's complete *Ring* cycle to mark the centenary of the founding of Bayreuth as well as the first staging of the cycle. The production causes controversy (and is ultimately highly influential) because of its references to the industrial revolution, which include the Rhinemaidens transformed into prostitutes, Wotan into a frock-coated banker, and the fire used by Siegfried to forge his sword into a nineteenth century-style steam hammer
- 1979 Daniel Odier publishes a novel, *Diva*, about a soprano who forbids recordings of her voice. It is followed in 1981 by an influential film adaptation, directed by Jean-Jacques Beineix and starring Wilhelmenia Wiggins Fernandez

The CHANT computer program is first developed by Xavier Rodet, Yves Potard, and Conrad Cummings at the Institut de Recherche et Coordination Acoustique/Musique (IRCAM) in Paris. Originating in experiments in vocal analysis, it will eventually be used for the electronic synthesis of voices and instruments by composers including Jean-Baptiste Barrière, Harrison Birtwistle, Gérard Grisey, Jonathan Harvey, and Kaija Saariaho

## 8 Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

- <sup>1981</sup> "Video Killed the Radio Star" by the Buggles is the first music video to be shown on MTV, a cable and satellite TV channel dedicated to airing music videos
- 1982 The first compact discs (CDs) are sold
- 1983 Performance artist Laurie Anderson's eight-hour multi-media piece *United States* is premiered at the Brooklyn Academy of Music. In a number of sections Anderson drastically lowers the pitch of her voice using an Eventide Harmonizer
- 1984 Robert Ashley's seven-episode television opera, *Perfect Lives*, premieres on Britain's Channel 4

It's true that there is a lot of alienation in songs like "Big Science" and "O Superman." All of my work that deals with machines, and how they talk and think, is inherently critical. That's certainly the bias. But I think many people have missed an important fact: those songs themselves are made up of digital bits. My work is expressed through technology – a lot of it depends on 15 million watts of power.

Laurie Anderson on technology, 1985

- I987 John Cage's *Europeras 1 & 2* premiere at the Frankfurt Opera. For this deconstructive opera-history spectacle, Cage uses a computer program (created by Andrew Culver) to partially determine the musical parameters as well as aspects of the action, scenery, costumes, and lighting
- 1988 CD sales surpass record sales for the first time
- 1989 Wearing a tricolore dress by the Tunisian-born designer Azzedine Alaïa, the soprano Jessye Norman gives a performance of La Marseillaise on the place de la Concorde, Paris, to mark the two-hundredth anniversary of the French Revolution

A new home for the Paris Opéra, the Opéra Bastille, is opened; one of the most important features of the auditorium is its acoustically equivalent seats, but the sound quality in the house will be widely criticized

- 1990 Opera-L, an internet discussion group, is launched. The website has to be transferred from a private host to one run by the City University of New York because of the large numbers of subscribers
- 1992 In a production of *Parsifal* by Harry Kupfer at the Staatsoper in Berlin the Flower Maidens appear projected through television screens
- 1993 New York-based journalist James Jorden founds Parterre Box, a queer opera zine. Later in the decade the publication, now presided over by Jorden's drag alter ego, "la Cieca," moves onto the web (at parterre.com) and becomes one of the most widely read and influential blogs about opera

Designed by the Moving Picture Experts Group (MPEG), MP3 technology is publicly released

Cambridge University Press & Assessment 978-0-521-19806-6 — Technology and the Diva Sopranos, Opera, and Media from Romanticism to the Digital Age Edited by Karen Henson Frontmatter <u>More Information</u>

A Chronology 9

1994 A digital blend of female soprano and male countertenor is used to simulate the voice of the celebrated castrato Farinelli in the film of the same title, directed by Gérard Corbiau

The video game *Final Fantasy* vi is released for Super Nintendo. One of the elements of the game is an originally composed opera, *Maria and Draco*, that features 16-bit digital "voices." In a later release of the game for PlayStation, the "Aria di Mezzo Carattere" from the opera is performed by the Bulgarian soprano Svetla Krasteva

- 1997 Adapting the tools of his trade to the voice, seismic analyst Andy Hildebrand launches the pitch-correcting software Auto-Tune
- 1999 Sound amplification (or "acoustic enhancement") is introduced by some opera houses, including New York City Opera, then based at the New York State Theater

This development [the introduction of sound amplification] will end the performance of opera as we have known it at its best: the proficient acoustical singer filling, unaided, a large space with well-produced and well-modulated sound capable of balancing a full orchestra and still giving meaningful, nuanced expression to the music. Under the new circumstances, neither singers nor conductors have to know very much about what they're doing.

Singer and writer Bruce Burroughs, Opera Quarterly, 2000

- 2003 Composer, performer, and media artist Pamela Z premieres *Voci*, an eveninglength mono-opera that addresses the sonic, cultural, and physical aspects of the voice through a mix of storytelling, operatic arias, extended vocality, and recorded and synthesized voices
- 2004 The soprano Deborah Voigt is fired from a production of Strauss's *Ariadne auf Naxos* at the Royal Opera House, Covent Garden, for not fitting into one of her costumes, a "little black dress." The press coverage sparks a debate about the pressures on female (and male) opera singers to conform to popular culture's standards of body image
- 2005 The video-sharing website YouTube is launched; by the end of the decade it will become a major source of videos and recordings of opera
- 2006 The Metropolitan Opera inaugurates its "Live in HD" series, which simulcasts performances in high definition to movie theaters internationally; similar programs are launched at other major opera houses
- 2007 The mezzo-soprano Cecilia Bartoli releases *Maria*, an album devoted to the figure and repertory of the bel canto soprano Maria Malibran. In 2009 Bartoli releases another historical singer-oriented album, *Sacrificium*, devoted to the castrati of the eighteenth century. Both albums are accompanied by lavishly produced books and DVDs in which Bartoli appears posing as the original historical performers

## 10 Hannah Clancy, David Gutkin, and Lucie Vágnerová

Schweizer Radio und Fernsehen (or SRF), the German-language division of the Swiss Broadcasting Corporation, begins experimenting with "prime time" opera programming. Verdi's *La traviata*, restyled *La traviata im Hauptbahnhof* and performed by the Zürich Opera, is broadcast live from Zürich central train station

- 2010 Tod Machover's *Death and the Powers: A Robot Pageant* is premiered in Monte Carlo. Developed at the Media Lab of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, the opera features live singers and a robot chorus
- Anna Nicole, Mark-Anthony Turnage's two-act opera about the American glamor model and socialite Anna Nicole Smith, premieres at Covent Garden. The production transfers to New York City Opera in 2013 and is the last opera to be performed by the company before it files for bankruptcy